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OAK RIDGE CITY COUNCIL MEETING
Municipal Building Courtroom

April 10, 2017 - 7:00 p.m.

AGENDA

INVOCATION
Pastor Jason Prater, Heritage Fellowship Church

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

ROLL CALL

PROCLAMATIONS AND PUBLIC RECOGNITIONS

Public Recognitions

Recognition of Boys and Girls Club of the Clinch Valley Youth of the Year Award winner and finalists
Special presentation to the City for receipt of International City Managers Association Award
Proclamations

a. A proclamation designating April 10, 2017 as Oak Ridge High Lady Wildcats Basketball
Team Day

b. A proclamation designating April 10, 2017 as Oak Ridge High School Boys Basketball Team
Day

c. A proclamation designating April, 2017 as Child Abuse Prevention Month
d. A proclamation designating April, 2017 as Fair Housing Month
e. A proclamation designating April 23, 2017 as Holocaust Remembrance Day

SPECIAL REPORTS

{(NONE)
CONSENT AGENDA

a. Approval of the March 13, 2017 City Council regular meeting minutes
b. Approval of the March 27, 2017 City Council special meeting minutes

¢. A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION OF REPLACEMENT
FUEL PUMPS AND ASSOCIATED COMPUTER EQUIPMENT FOR THE CENTRAL
SERVICES COMPLEX FUEL STATION FROM SPATCO ENERGY SOLUTIONS,
KNOXVILLE, TENNESSEE, IN THE ESTIMATED AMOUNT OF $39,731.48.

d. A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY TO APPLY FOR A PROPERTY
CONSERVATION MATCHING GRANT FROM THE TENNESSEE MUNICIPAL LEAGUE
RISK MANAGEMENT IN THE AMOUNT OF $5,000.00 AND TO ACCEPT SAID GRANT IF
APPROVED.
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X. APPEARANCE OF CITIZENS

Xl.  ELECTIONS/APPOINTMENTS. ANNOUNCEMENTS AND SCHEDULING

a. Elections/Appointments

i. Election of two (2) members to serve on the Environmental Quality Advisory Board
ii. Election of one (1) member to serve on the Traffic Safety Advisory Board

b. Announcements

¢. Scheduling

XIl.  COUNCIL REQUESTS FOR NEW BUSINESS ITEMS OR FUTURE BRIEFINGS

X, SUMMARY OF CURRENT EVENTS

a. CITY MANAGER'S REPORT

b. CITY ATTORNEY'S REPORT

XIv.  ADJOURNMENT




PROCLAMATIONS
AND
PUBLIC RECOGNITIONS



CITY CLERK MEMORANDUM

17-08
DATE: March 29, 2017
TO: Honorable Mayer and Members of City Council
FROM: Mary Beth Hickman, City Clerk

SUBJECT: PROCLAMATIONS FOR THE APRIL 10, 2017 CITY COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

The following proclamations are presented for the April 10, 2017 City Council meeting for the City
Council’s consideration:

A proclamation designating April 10, 2017 as Qak Ridge High School Lady Wildcats Basketball Team Day
This request was submitted by City Manager Mark Watson to designate April 10, 2017 as Oak Ridge High
School Lady Wildcats Basketball Team Day in honor of their outstanding season and for reaching the
quarterfinals of the TSSAA Girls State Basketball Championship. The team and the coaching staff have
been invited to the meeting to accept the proclamation.

A proclamation designating April 10, 2017 as Oak Ridge High School Boys Basketball Team Day

This request was submitted by City Manager Mark Watson to designate April 10, 2017 as Oak Ridge High
School Boys Basketball Team Day in hanoer of their outstanding season and for reaching the semi-finals of
the TSSAA Boys State Basketball Championship. The team and the coaching staff have been invited to
the meeting to accept the proclamation.

A proclamation designating April, 2017 as Child Abuse Prevention Month
This request was submitied by Ms. Susan Moore, Regional Program Manager for Prevent Child Abuse
Tennessee. Ms. Moore will be in attendance to accept the proclamation.

A procltamation designating April, 2017 as Fair Housing Month

This request was submitted by Kathryn Baldwin, Community Development Director, to designate April,
2017 as Fair Housing Month. Approval of the proclamation is encouraged by the U.S. Department of
Housing and Urban Development as part of the City's participation in the Community Development Block
Grant Program. Ms. Baldwin will be in attendance to accept the proclamation.

A proclamation designating April 23, 2017 as Holocaust Remembrance Day

This request was submitted by Rhonda Bogard from the Jewish Congregation of Oak Ridge (JCOR) to
designate April 23, 2017 as Holocaust Remembrance Day in the City of Oak Ridge. JCOR is partnering
with the Unitarian Universalist Church to hold a Holocaust Remembrance Service on Sunday, April 23" at
the Jewish Congregation of Oak Ridge. The remembrance service is an annual event that is open to the
public, and typically a member of City Council attends representing the City. They have been inviting the
public for the last few years, and typically a member of City Council attends representing the City.
Reverend Tandy Scheffler with the Unitarian Universalist Church and Rebecca Bowman with Interfaith

Promise will be in attendance to accept the proclamation. MM
Mo At

Mary Beth Hickman

Attachments:

Proclamation designating April 10, 2017 as Oak Ridge Lady Wildcats Basketball Day
Proclamation designating April 10, 2017 as Oak Ridge Wildcats Boys Basketball Team Day
Proclamation designating April, 2017 as Child Abuse Prevention Month

Proclamation designating April, 2017 as Fair Housing Month

Proclamation designating April 23, 2017 as Holocaust Remembrance Day









PROCLAMATION

WHERERAS, Tennessee's future prasperity depends on nurturing the healthy development of the
children currently living, growing, and learning within our many diverse communities; and

WHEREAS, approximately 4 million children are reported abused and neglected in this country
each year; and

WHEREAS, research shows that safe and nurturing refationships and stimulating and stable
environments improve brain development and child wellbeing, while neglectful or abusive experiences
and unstable or stressful environments increase the odds of poor childhood outcomes; and

WHEREAS, the abuse and neglect of children can cause severe, costly, and lifelong problems
affecting all of society, including physical and mental health problems, school failure, and criminal
behavior; and

WHEREAS, research also shows that parents and caregivers who have social networks and
know how {o seek help in times of trouble are more resilient and better able to provide safe environments
and nurturing experiences for their children; and

WHEREAS, individuals, businesses, schools, and faith-based and community organizations
must make children a top priority and take action {o support the physical, social, emotional, and
educational development and competency of all children; and

WHEREAS, during the month of April, Prevent Child Abuse Tennessee, along with the
Tennessee Children's Trust Fund and Child Abuse Prevention Partners, will be engaging in communities
throughout Tennessee in a coordinated effort to prevent child abuse and neglect by promoting awareness
of healthy child development, positive parenting practices, and the types of concrete support families
need within their communities.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUKRCIL OF THE CITY OF 0AK
RIDGE, TENNESSEE that April, 2017 be proclaimed

CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION MONTH

in the City of Oak Ridge, Tennessee, and that all residents engage in activities that heighten awareness
of the negative effects of child abuse within the community and provide a safe and nurturing environment
to raise children.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand and caused the Great Seal of the City of Oak
Ridge to be affixed, this the 10t day of April in the year 2017,

WARREN L. GOOCH
MAYOR



PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, each year since the enactment of the National Fair Housing Law, Title VIII
of the Civil Rights Act of 1968, the Federal Government designates April, the anniversary month
of said law, as "Fair Housing Month"; and

WHEREAS, because fair housing is consistent with the principle of equality and justice
for all — a principle upon which our nation was founded - all of us should share in the fight to
ensure that fair housing is a reality for all Americans; and

WHEREAS, fair housing is the policy of the City of Oak Ridge. On April 21, 1969, the
Oak Ridge City Councll adopted a Fair Housing Ordinance, which was one of the first of its kind
in the State of Tennessee; and

WHEREAS, implementation of that policy requires the continuing positive commitment,
involvement, and suppert of each one of our citizens.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF
O0AK RIDGE, TENNESSEE, that the month of April, 2017 be proclaimed

FAIR HOUSING MONTH

in the City of Oak Ridge, Tennessee, and that all Oak Ridgers be urged to join in reaffirming the
obligation and commitment to fair housing opportunities for all.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand and caused the Great Seal of the City
of Oak Ridge to be affixed, this the 10% day of April in the year 2017,

WARREN L. GOOCH
MAYOR



PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, the United States Congress established the Days of Remembrance as the Nation's
annual commemoration of the Holocaust, which this year is observed from Sunday, April 23 to Sunday,
April 30t with the official Day of Remembrance on April 23; and

WHEREAS, the history of the Holocaust offers an opportunity to reflect on the moral
responsibilities of individuals, societies, and governments to ensure that lessons of t_olerance and respect
for all people are taught into perpetuity; and

WHEREAS, we the citizens of the City of Oak Ridge should always remember the tragic events
of the Holocaust and remain vigilant against hatred, persecution, and tyranny; and

WHEREAS, the Jewish Congregation of Oak Ridge (JCOR) and the Oak Ridge Unitarian
Universalist Church have partnered together for a Study of the Holocaust and for a Holocaust Memorial
Service on April 23" from 3:30 to 4:30 p.m. at the JCOR sanctuary, which is open to the public; and

WHEREAS, the Holocaust Memorial Service will honor those that lost their lives, the survivors,
and those that risked their own lives for their neighbors; and

WHEREAS we are fortunate that Holocaust survivors have been willing to share their memories
of this gross inhumanity in spite of their pain, and we are losing these survivors at a rapid pace, making
their testimony even more critical; and

WHEREAS, Holocaust survivor and teacher Elie Wiesel passed away in 2016, leaving us with his
testimony and admonition for confronting all hatred; and Mira Kimmelman, a local Heolocaust survivor and
longtime teacher of the Holocaust, continues to prepare this Holocaust Remembrance Service so it will not
be forgotten.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF OAK RIDGE,
TENNESSEE, that April 23, 2017 be proclaimed

HOLOCAUST REMEMBRANCE DAY

in the City of Oak Ridge, Tennessee, and encourage all citizens to remember those whose lives were |ost
ar forever affected during this time in our world’s history.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand and caused the Great Seal of the City of
QOak Ridge to be affixed, this the 10" day of April in the year 2017.

WARREN L. GOOCH
MAYOR



CONSENT
AGENDA



OAK RIDGE CITY COUNCIL MEETING
Municipal Building Courtroom

March 13, 2017
Minutes

The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Oak Ridge, Tennessee convened at 7:00 p.m. on
March 13, 2017 in the Courtroom of the Municipal Building with Mayor Warren L. Gooch presiding.

INVOCATION

The invocation was given by Pastor Bobby Williams, Ridge Church.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Mayor Pro Tem Rick Chinn.
ROLL CALL

Upon roll call the following councilmembers were present: Councilmember Kelly Callison; Mayor Pro Tem
Rick Chinn, Jr.; Councilmember James Dodson; Mayor Warren L. Gooch; Councilmember Charles J.
Hope, Jr.;.Counciimember Ellen D. Smith; and Counciimember Hans Vogel,

Also present were Mark S. Watson, City Manager; Ken Krushenski, City Attorney; Mary Beth Hickman,
City Clerk; and Janice McGinnis, Finance Director.

PROCLAMATIONS AND PUBLIC RECOGNITIONS

Proclamations

A proclamation recognizing the Boys and Girls Club of the Clinch Valley Youth of the Year award winner
and finalisis.

Mayor Pro Tem Chinn moved for approval, and Councilmember Hope seconded. The proclamation was
approved unanimously by voice vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope, Smith, Vogel, Mayor
Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”

A proclamation recognizing April, 2017 as Altrusa Centennial Month,

Mayor Pro Tem Chinn moved for approval, and Councilmember Smith seconded. The proclamation was
approved unanimously by voice vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope, Smith, Vogel, Mayor
Gooch and Mayor Pra Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”

A proclamation designating April 1, 2017 as Lupus Awareness Day.

Councilmember Hope moved for approval, and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn seconded. The proclamation was
approved unanimously by voice vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope, Smith, Vogel, Mayor
Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”

A proclamation designating April 9-15, 2017 as Library Week.

Councilmember Smith moved for approval, and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn seconded. The proclamation was
approved unanimously by voice vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope, Smith, Vogel, Mayor
Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”
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CONSENT AGENDA

Councilmember Dodson moved for adoption of the Consent Agenda, and Counciimember Callison
seconded.

Councilmember Smith requested that the following item be removed from the Consent Agenda:

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF SINGLE-PHASE MOUNTED
TRANSFORMERS FROM WESCO DISTRIBUTION, INC., KNOXVILLE, AND ERMCO
DISTRIBUTION TRANSFORMERS, DYERSBURG, IN THE GRAND TOTAL ESTIMATED
AMOUNT OF $339,067.00 FOR USE BY THE ELECTRIC DEPARTMENT.

Mayor Gooch requested that the following item be removed from the Consent Agenda:

A RESOLUTION TO RELINQUISH THE 2016 STATE OF TENNESSEE TOURISM ENHANCEMENT
GRANT TO THE STATE IN THE AMOUNT OF $40,000.00.

The Consent Agenda was unanimously adopted by voice vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson,
Hope, Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye."

Approval of the February 13, 2017 City Council regular meeting minutes
Approval of the February 21, 2017 City Council special meeting minutes

A RESOLUTION GRANTING RENEWAL PERMITS TO PERSONS ENGAGED IN THE RETAIL SALE
OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES IN THE CITY FOR ONE YEAR.

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO SIGN AND ISSUE CERTIFICATES OF
COMPLIANCE FOR PERSONS GRANTED PERMITS TO ENGAGE IN THE RETAIL SALE OF
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES FOR TWO YEARS.

A RESOLUTION WAIVING THE CITY'S RIGHT TO REIMBURSEMENT OF THE EMERGENCY
RESPONSE SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE FIRE DEPARTMENT TO PIGEON FORGE AND
GATLINBURG IN NOVEMBER/DECEMBER 2016.

A RESOLUTION SUPPORTING THE TOWN OF OLIVER SPRINGS’ REQUEST TO THE STATE OF
TENNESSEE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION TO CHANGE THE NINE-MILE PORTION OF
STATE HIGHWAY 61 BETWEEN OLIVER SPRINGS AND HARRIMAN FROM A TWO-LANE HIGHWAY
TO A FOUR-LANE HIGHWAY AND TO PRIORITIZE THE PROJECT DUE TO SAFETY CONCERNS.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF SINGLE-PHASE MOUNTED
TRANSFORMERS FROM WESCO DISTRIBUTION, INC., KNOXVILLE, AND ERMCO
DISTRIBUTION TRANSFORMERS, DYERSBURG, IN THE GRAND TOTAL ESTIMATED
AMOQUNT OF $339,067.00 FOR USE BY THE ELECTRIC DEPARTMENT.

Councilmember Smith moved for approval of the resolution, and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn seconded. City
Manager Mark Watson provided an overview of the resolution, and Electric Department Division Manager
Margaret Elgin answered questions from Council. »

The resolution was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Caliison, Dodson, Hape,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”
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A RESOLUTION TO RELINQUISH THE 2016 STATE OF TENNESSEE TOURISM ENHANCEMENT
GRANT TO THE STATE IN THE AMOUNT OF $40,000.00,

Mayor Gooch moved for approval of the resolution, and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn seconded. Mayor Gooch
asked City Manager Mark Watson to provide an overview of the resolution and answer questions from
Council.

The resolution was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”

PUBLIC HEARINGS AND FIRST READING OF ORDINANCES

Public Hearing and First Reading

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 2, TITLED “THE ZONING ORDINANCE OF THE CITY
OF OAK RIDGE, TENNESSEE,” BY AMENDING THE ZONING MAP WHICH IS MADE A PART OF THE
ORDINANCE BY CHANGING THE ZONING DISTRICT OF PARCEL 018.03, ANDERSON COUNTY
TAX MAP 111G, GROUP B, (APPROXIMATELY 19.476 ACRES) FROM FIR, FEDERAL INDUSTRY
AND RESEARCH DISTRICT, TO IND-2, INDUSTRIAL DISTRICT, SAID PARCEL BEING LOCATED AT
1010 LARSON DRIVE,

Councilmember Callison moved to open the public hearing, and Councilmember Hope seconded. Seeing
no citizens requesting to speak, Councilmember Callison moved that the public hearing be closed.
Councilmember Smith seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

Councilmember Callison moved for approval of the ordinance, and Councitmember Vogel seconded.

The ordinance was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn veting “Aye.”

FINAL ADOPTION OF ORDINANCES

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 3-2016, WHICH ORDINANCE PROVIDES FOR A
BUDGET AND APPROPRIATIONS FOR MUNICIPAL PURPOSES FOR THE FISCAL YEAR WHICH
BEGAN ON JULY 1, 2016 BY ADOPTING A BUDGET AND ADOPTING APPROPRIATIONS, BY
AMENDING SAID APPROPRIATIONS,

Mayor Pro Tem Chinn moved for adoption of the ordinance, and Councilmember Hope seconded. City
Manager Mark Watson answered guestions from Council.

The ordinance was adopted by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Hope, Smith Vogef, Mayor
Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.” Councilmember Dodson recused himself and did not
vote.

AN ORDINANCE ABANDONING THE PLATTED RIGHT-OF-WAY STUB-QUT LOCATED
BETWEEN 113 WILLIAM LANE AND 115 WILLIAM LANE IN THE WESTWOQOD SUBDIVISION.

Councilmember Smith moved to defer action on this ordinance until the April meeting at the request of the
owner of one of the adjacent properties. Mayor Pro Tem Chinn seconded, and the motion passed
unanimously by voice vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope, Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch
and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”
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RESOLUTIONS

A RESOLUTION TO SUPPORT THE OAK RIDGE BOARD OF EDUCATION'S RECOMMENDATION
AND TO SELECT SCARBORQO PARK AS THE LOCATION FOR CONSTRUCTION OF A NEW
PRESCHOOL BUILDING.

Councilmember Smith moved for approval of the resolution, and Councilmember Dodson seconded. City
Manager Mark Watson provided an overview of the resolution.

Ebony Capshaw, 125 Speliman Avenue, Oak Ridge, recognized the need for a new preschool, but there
has not been a public forum to ask for input from the residents in regard to locating the preschool in
Scarboro. She had sent an email to City Council members, the City Manager and the Superintendent of
Schools prior to the meeting, and acknowledged receiving responses from Councilmembers Smith, Hope,
and Dodson, City Manager Mark Watson and Superintendent Bruce Borchers,

City Manager Mark Watson provided details of his response to Ms. Capshaw. He stated that there would
be construction impact in the neighborhood; no decision has been made regarding traffic on Carver Avenue;
the City can not rely on Community Development Block Grant funds due to the uncertainty surrounding the
program on the federal level; Scarboro Park will continue to exist after the school is built; the architect will
meet with community residents; it is too early to tell whether the pre-school would impact property taxes;
there are currently eight students who live in the community and an additional ten students in the Utica
area; the school would have additional rooms to accommodate children currently on a waiting list; residents
will not be forced out of their homes due to the building of the preschool; right now there is not a new street
being anticipated, but the community residents would be consulted regarding the naming of any such street.

" Mayor Gooch stated that tonight's vote is whether to approve the site and that there would be opportunities
for community meetings throughout the design and construction process.

Councilmember Smith asked if action on this resolution was deferred, would that action have a serious
impact on the project. Mr. Watson stated that is a decision that City Council will need to make and that
there are simultaneous processes that can go on while keeping the neighborhood engaged.

Gail Walker, 105 Bennett Lane, Oak Ridge, stated that many residents are not pleased about the project,
especially about the prospect of Carver Avenue being closed. She further stated that people are beginning
to watk the neighborhood, but that building the preschool here would end a lot of that.

Derrick Hammond, 112 Tiffany Place, Oak Ridge, thanked the Council for their diligent efforts and
acknowledged the two year of discussion that has been held regarding this project. He stated that he fully
supports the resolution but would support delaying the vote if doing so would not adversely impact the
timeline.

Councilmember Smith stated that the Scarboro site is the place the preschool should be built but that the
community should also give the community some idea of what is being decided.

Councilmember Dodson stated that for the sake of the children that need a preschool, Council needs to
move ahead on the decision.

Doug McKinstry, Knoxville, expressed his hope that the EIm Grove Park would be preserved and not
chosen for the preschool site, and he stated that he appreciated the dialogue that Council members had
with Elm Grove residents regarding the project and supports any dialogue that the City could have with the
Scarboro community.

Keys Fillauer, 17 Palisades Parkway, Oak Ridge, and Chairman of the Oak Ridge Board of Education,
stated that discussion of a preschool site had been ongoing for two years, including meetings of the Qak
Ridge Preschool Site Planning Committee chaired by Dr. Shirley Raines. He urged Council to make a
decision and stand by it, and that there will be ample opportunity for dialogue as the process moves forward.
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Bob Eby, 101 Winston Lane, Oak Ridge, and Vice-Chair of the Oak Ridge Board of Education, stated that
the subject of a preschool came up thirty-two years ago when he was first elected to the Board of Education.
He further stated there have been numerous meetings and discussions since the committee was formed in
2015,

Councilmember Chinn moved that the resolution be deferred until after a meeting could be held in the
Scarboro community, and Councilmember Smith seconded.

Councilmember Hope stated that he felt like that the approval of the site and dialogue with the community
can occur at the same time,

Councilmember Callison expressed his support for moving forward on the preschool site.

Councilmember Vogel stated that the comments that he has heard have been overwhelmingly supportive
and that the preschool would be an enhancement to the community. He supports the idea of the commumnity
meeting and greater dialogue as the process moves forward.

Jacene Phillips, 8414 Richland Colony Road, Knoxville, with Studio 4 Designs, stated that she is willing to
meet with the community whenever one is scheduled and that she anticipates community involvement
throughout the entire process.

City Manager Mark Watson stated that a community meeting could be scheduled on a Tuesday or Thursday
in the next couple of weeks. It was determined that if a meeting could be held on Thursday, March 23
then a vote could be taken in a special called meeting on March 27t

The motion to defer until a meeting can be held at Scarboro Community Center within the next two weeks
was approved by board vote with Councilmembers Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn
voting "Aye," and Councilmembers Callison, Dodson and Hope voting “No.”

A RESOLUTION TO EXTEND THE CURRENT WATER SERVICES CONTRACT BETWEEN THE CITY
AND THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY (DOE) THROUGH JUNE 30, 2017.

Councilmember Callison moved for approval of the resolution, and Councilmember Smith seconded. City
Manager Mark Watson provided an overview of the resolution and answered questions from Council.

The resolution was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SALE OF A CITY-OWNED PARCEL LOCATED OFF THE OAK
RIDGE TURNPIKE BEHIND 100 ADAMS LANE (ANDERSON COUNTY TAX MAP 0990 GROUP A
PARCEL 008.00) TO SUMMIT MEDICAL OF OAK RIDGE FOR THE PURCHASE PRICE OF
$131,100.00.

Mayor Gooch moved for approval of the resolution, and Councilmember Caliison seconded. City
Manager Mark Watson provided an overview of the resolution. Councilmember Smith stated that Ray
Garrett, who is @ member of the Recreation and Parks Advisory Board, has been engaging with other
board members as well as Greenways Oak Ridge in a concept of developing a greenway along East Fork
Poplar Creek through this area and that this property might be affected. City Manager Mark Watson
stated this is the first he has heard of the greenways proposal.

David Kitzmiller, 144 Wellington Circle, Oak Ridge, and a member of the Recreation and Parks Advisory
Board, recommended that the City contact Legacy Parks who has been assisting in obtaining the
easements. He also stated that the property does follow a floodplain and that Summit Medical should not
have a problem with the back of the property being a greenway.
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Bob Parks, 100 Adams Lane, Oak Ridge, stated that this is the first he has heard of any discussion about
an easement for a greenway but did not see this as a problem since the area is located in the floodplain.

The resolution was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting "Aye.”

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SUBMITTAL OF A LETTER OF INTEREST TO THE U.S.
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY UNDER THE WIFIA PROGRAM FOR THE WATER
TREATMENT PLANT CONSTRUCTION PROJECT, AND AUTHORIZING THE SUBMITTAL OF THE
REQUIRED APPLICATION AND FEE SHOULD THE CITY'S PROJECT BE SELECTED TO MOVE
FORWARD IN THE APPLICATION PROCESS.

Councilmember Callison moved for approval of the resolution, and Councilmember Vogel seconded. City
Manager Mark Watson provided an overview of the resolution and answered questions from Council.

The resolution was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Goech and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”

LEGISLATIVE ACTION ITEMS

A RESOLUTION URGING THE TENNESSEE GENERAL ASSEMBLY TO REPEAL ANY PREEMPTION
OF LOCAL CONTROL TO REGULATE SMOKING.

Councilmember Smith moved for approval of the resolution, and Councilmember Daodson seconded.
Councilmember Dodsan provided an overview of the resolution. He stated that this resolution came
about as a result of a conversation with a former student who is active in the Allies For Substance Abuse
Prevention organization.

Brent Robinson, 131 Brentwood Drive, Qak Ridge, Chair of the Youth Advisory Board, stated that the
Youth Advisory Board had voted unanimously to support this resolution, and he credited fellow Youth
Advisory Board member Audrey Bufton with bringing this resolution forward.

The resolution was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting "Aye.”

A RESOLUTION EXPRESSING OPPOSITION TO SENATE BILL 0127 (HOUSE BILL 0054).

Mayor Pro Tem Chinn moved for approval of the resolution, and Mayor Gooch seconded. City Manager
Mark Watson provided some background on the resolution and answered questions from Council.

Councilmember Smith pointed out that there is a provision in the City charter that provides anti-
discrimination protections that exceed state law, and this legislation would put the City at odds with its
charter.

Councilmember Vogel stated that the language in the bifl is too confusing and the City could be sued for
discrimination when there was no intent to do so.

The resolution was approved unanimously by board vote with Councilmembers Callison, Dodson, Hope,
Smith, Vogel, Mayor Gooch and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “Aye.”

City Manager Mark Watson provided an update on additional legisiation of interest, including legislation
pertaining to short-term rental property and legislation that changes pension options for city employees,
He stated that many bills that have been introduced represent a constant erosion of revenue for
municipalities.
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APPEARANCE OF CITIZENS

David Kitzmiller, 144 Wellington Circle, Oak Ridge, expressed his opposition to the non-resident fees that
are charged for league sports and stated that the City penalizes people who come to the city to play adult
sports. Councilmember Smith asked if there had been a financial analysis done to assess the impact of
these fees on the City’s budget. Mr. Kitzmiller stated that the amount collected in non-resident fees amounts
to $6-7,000 per year. Councilmember Vogel asked if there was a separate breakdown of other non-resident
fees and the current revenue for each. City Manager Mark Watson stated that those are looked at each
year during the budget process and brought forward with revenue projections. Councilmember Hope stated
if the City could increase its league participation, the revenue loss from eliminating non-resident fees could
be made up through sales tax revenue,

Mary Dixon, 192 Robertsville Road, Oak Ridge, urged the Council to put a little more effort into getting
people in the Scarboro community to attend the community meeting about the preschool site.

ELECTIONS/APPOINTMENTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND SCHEDULING

Elections/Appointments

Councilmember Hope moved to confirm the appoint‘ment of Jane Shelton as the Oak Ridge Municipal
Flanning Commission representative on the Traffic Safety Advisory Board. Councilmember Vogel
seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.

Announcements

Councilmember Smith announced that she attended the National League of Cities' conference in
Washington, DC. She stated that many of the cities are concerned about the future of the Community
Deveiopment Block Grant program and other infrastructure issues. She was interviewed on NLC-TV to
discuss the revitalization of neighborhoods. She also reported that the issues that Oak Ridge faces with
its water plant are by no means unique as compared to other cities.

Gouncilmember Vogel reported that the Planning Commission had a meeting last Thursday and brought in
representatives from several boards and commissions. The boards were tasked with working over the
summer to come up with certain themes that were introduced during the Blueprint event.

Councilmember Dodson recognized several youth that were in the audience as well as Scarboro community
residents. He also announced he plans to attend the Tennessee Municipal League Legislative Conference
in Nashville March 19h-21st,

City Manager Mark Watson announced that on Wednesday, March 15! at 4:00 at McGhee-Tyson Airport
that there would be a briefing on the Oak Ridge Airport. He also stated that several city managers from
around the state have affiliated to form the Coalition for Better Schools to address several education funding
bills that have been introduced in the Tennessee General Assembly.

Scheduling

City Manager Mark Watson reported that the City Council work session scheduled for March 21%t has been
moved to March 27 due to scheduling conflicts of a couple of Council members. He also reported that for
scheduling purposes, it appears that March 23" is the best date for the meeting in the Scarboro community.
it was decided the meeting will be at 6:00 pm on Thursday, March 23 at the Scarboro Community Center.
There would then be a special called meeting held immediately prior to the work session on March 27t to
vote on the resolution supporting the Board of Education’s position on the preschool site. Finally, he stated
that the Budget and Finance Committee meeting would be moved from March 22 to March 29,
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COUNCIL REQUESTS FOR NEW BUSINESS ITEMS OR FUTURE BRIEFINGS

Councilmember Smith stated that she is acquainted with someone who wishes to serve on the
Environmental Quality Advisory Board. She said that if there is no objection, she would like for recruitment
to be re-opened in an effort to fill the vacancies on that board. There was no objection.

SUMMARY OF CURRENT EVENTS

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

CITY ATTORNEY’S REPORT

ADJOURNMENT: 9:19 p.m.




OAK RIDGE CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING
Municipal Building Courtroom

March 27, 2017

Minutes

The special meeting of the City Council of the City of Oak Ridge, Tennessee convened at 7:00 p.m. on
March 27, 2017 in the Courtroom of the Municipal Building with Mayer Warren L. Gooch presiding.

ROLL CALL

Upon roll call the following councilmembers were present: Mayor Pro Tem Rick Chinn, Jr.;
Councilmember James Dodson; Mayor Warren L. Gooch; Councilmember Charles J. Hope, Jr.;
Councilmember Ellen D. Smith; and Councilmember Hans Vogel. Councilmember Kelly Callison was
absent.

Also present were Mark S. Watson, City Manager; Mary Beth Hickman, City Clerk; Janice McGinnis,
Finance Director; and Kenneth R. Krushenski, City Attorney.

ITEM FOR DISCUSSION

A RESOLUTION TO SUPPORT THE CAK RIDGE BOARD OF EDUCATION'S RECOMMENDATION
AND TO SELECT SCARBORO PARK AS THE LOCATION FOR CONSTRUCTION OF A NEW
PRESCHOOL BUILDING.

Councilmember Smith moved for approval of the resolution, and Counciimember Dodson seconded.
Mayor Gooch asked for comments from Council members concerning the resolution.

Councilmember Dodson stated he appreciated the opportunity to meet with and hear from the residents
who attended the community meeting. He outlined several reasons why he believed he would be voting
for the resolution. He stated that the proposed preschool site provides an updated and safe location for
young learners and staff. The suggested site also proposes a site that is centrally located. The site also
represents a greater opportunity for growth and the ability to reach more children. He further stated that
the existing amenities at the park site would be improved, and that the proposed site would provide a
synergy with the community center across the street. He asked that however the vote goes that citizens
share their thoughts on a regular basis. He also clarified that all of the Council members represent the
entire city and thus charged with improving the quality of life for all areas of the city. He proposed that
future decisions of this importance be addressed in public forums proactively.

Mayor Gooch stated that the Council had received several letters and petitions that have been filed with
the City Clerk. In addition to the factors that Councilmember Dodson mentioned, he stated that the initial
assessment shows that if Scarboro Park is chosen for the site, that eighty-five percent of the park would
remain such and that any amenities taken by the preschool building would be re-done and enhanced, and
the community would have an opportunity for input into what type of amenities and equipment they would
like to put in the park.

City Manager Mark Watson stated that he has previously outlined the process that was used for selection
of the site and the various factors assessed. He stated that because utilities are already available at the
site, this location did not provide the infrastructure challenges of other possible sites. He stated that the
City is ready to move forward if a selection is made.

Mayor Pro Tem Chinn thanked City Council for allowing him to lead the community rﬁeeting on March
231, He stated that although efforts were made to reach out to the community, obviously they did not
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reach everyone. He pointed out that a great deal of misinformation exists regarding the reasons for
locating the preschool site at Scarboro Park. He stated that the fact that so many people are so
passionate about this issue signifies that there is a great deal of interest. He also stated that he felt there
are things that need to be considered before a decision can be made. He said that there had not been
many meetings in the Scarboro community, and he would like the opportunity to hear more comments.
He acknowledged feeling the pressure and concerns of those on both sides of the issue, and he would
like to hear more input.

Councilmember Vogel, who is also a member of the Planning Commission, stated that through the
Community Blueprint efforts to lay out a path forward for the growth of the city, there will be many
activities coming up that would need community involvement. He stated that he went back and reviewed
all sixteen sites that were mentioned in the original presentation and that the Scarboro site, although a
late addition, was one of sixteen sites throughout the City originally discussed for the preschool. He felt
that there has been an ample amount of opportunity for community involvement throughout the process.

Councilmember Smith stated that she was pleased with the large turnout at the community meeting and
with the thoughtful conversation that has occurred. She said that she personally feels that locating the
preschool in Scarbore will be positive for the community and that it will be adding something to the
community and not taking anything away and enhancing existing elements. She pointed out that the
preschool had started in Scarboro and was moved over time to the old Pine Valley school site. Selecting
Scarboro Park would be an example of taking the preschool back to its roots. She looks forward to future
meetings and dialogue with the community.

Councilmember Hope thanked everyone who attended the community meeting on Thursday and who is in
attendance tonight as well as the Pre-K committee for its work in examining potential preschool sites, as
well as the Board of Education and the community for the tremendous feedback.

Mary Dixon, 192 Rebertsville Road, Oak Ridge, asked why the Scarboro community had to be last on the
list for consideration for a preschool site and why is the Elm Grove site no longer being considered.
Mayor Gooch stated that the recommendation has come to City Council from the Board of Education and,
in the event the resolution is not approved, the City Council will go back to the Board of Education for
another recommendation.

Clarissa Davidson, 191 Robertsville Road, Oak Ridge, asked if Eim Grove Park is still under
consideration or if Scarboro is the only site on the table. She also wanted to know why, if Scarboro is
considered a hostile environment, the city would want to locate a preschool there. Mayor Gooch stated
the two final sites that came to the Board of Education were Elm Grove Park and Scarboro Park. The
Board of Education made its recommendation after an open work session and a meeting where they took
action as to where to build the preschool. Their unanimous recommendation was to build the preschool
at Scarboro Park. He stated that the crime statistics that were generated by the Police Department in no
way indicated that the Scarboro community was a hostile environment.

Gregory Ward, 111 Trenton Drive, Cak Ridge, stated that there are enough African-American men
incarcerated already without increasing their chances by locating a school in the community due to
increased police presence and laws pertaining to school zones,

Tara Voigt, 101 W. Melbourne Road, Oak Ridge, stated that the preschool needs to be reflective of the
children and families it purports to serve, and asked that with only eight children from the Scarboro
community currently attending, how is this an investment in the Scarboro community. Counciimember
Smith stated that the preschool enrolls approximately 200 children, and there is not enough space to
enroll all of the children who qualify. When the Pre-K committee met, Scarboro was not brought to the
top of the list because there was already an early learning center in the community. She stated that the
preschool is not a neighborhood school but a school for the entire city.
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Charles Bell, 168 Hillside, Oak Ridge, stated that he feels that the City Council has lost the trust of the
community and believes there are ulterior motives in locating the school in Scarboro. He wanted to know
why the city planned to spend $7.5 million in Elm Grove but $10,000,000 in Scarboro. Mayor Gooch
clarified that the $10,000,000 cost was expected to be the same for the Eim Grove site and that the
numbers had not been updated since 2013-2014 and did not include the cost of redoing the land.

Carol Little, 127 Bethune Circle, Oak Ridge, stated that the people she spoke with in the community are
opposed to locating the preschool in Scarboro, and that many are of the opinion that this decision is the
beginning of gentrification and a takeover of their community. She also presented a petition to City
Council with signatures in opposition to the preschool being located in Scarbaro,

Jamieka King, 9348 Ridges Meadow Lane, Knoxville, asked Council why they felt that locating the
preschool in Scarboro would be positive for the community. Councilmember Dodson replied that when
you bring a school to a community, that represents an investment in the community and shows faith in
that community. He stated that building the preschool would lead to better amenities for the community.
Councilmember Smith stated that she believed a preschool would represent an investment in a
community that deserves to be boosted and would make a statement that Scarboro is a vibrant,
functioning community that deserves to have quality public facilities in the neighborhood. She said the
idea that people from outside the community would bring their children to a school in the community is a
wonderful endorsement of the neighborhood.

Gail Walker, 105 Bennett Lane, Oak Ridge, stated that the Council and the Board of Education could
bridge the gap with the community by participating in a community garden. She also stated that she
would like to see the park enhanced with the building of walkways and improving the equipment, and she
would fike ta work with the design committee that would oversee improvements to the park.

Sylvia Rupert, 243 Gum Hollow Road, Oak Ridge, asked why support was not provided to the previous
preschool that was located in Scarboro but eventually closed.

Jenny Freeman, 371 East Drive, Oak Ridge, stated that she is excited about the potential for a new
preschool and the outreach and dialogue that has resulted from the discussion of the resolution.

James Lewis, 123 Manor Road, Clinton, stated that there was a problem with communication with the
community on this issue. He also stated that the issue is not just about a building and wanted to know if
the City was prepared to staff it at the level it would require to meet the needs of the community.

Al Chambles, 200 S. Benedict Avenue, Oak Ridge, stated that the community will be blessed to have the
school in their neighborhood and that he feels the preschool is something positive that will benefit the
community.

Gail Walker, 105 Bennett Lane, Oak Ridge, requested that the city grandfather the property taxes of
elderly residents in the Scarboro community if property taxes are increased. Councilmember Smith
responded that there is currently a property tax freeze program for residents sixty-five and older providing
certain qualifications are met.

Councilmember Smith expressed her concern about the lack of information in the community regarding
this issue. She asked the community for assistance with ways to effectively reach residents and
communicate information outside of the newspaper and other ways currently utilized.

Councilmember Hope stated that the preschool, as part of the city school system, would represent the
entire city and that the building has needed to be replaced for thirty years. He also pointed out that the
preschool represents 250 students across Oak Ridge and that there are certain state and federal rules
and regulations that govern who is admitted. He hopes that the school will be able to expand the number
of students it serves through a new building. He stated that his intention is to build the school in a good
neighborhood and that he would like to see all children ages three to four go to a preschool. He also
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pointed out that the feeling of isolation in the community needs to be broken, and by building a preschool
in the neighborhood more people would come into the community.

Lou Ann Cristy, 112 Brentwood Drive, Oak Ridge, stated that the preschool is prescriptive learning that
addresses particular special needs of children, and that there needs to be a daycare built in as well as a
preschool at the site.

Clara Chambles, 200 S. Benedict Avenue, Oak Ridge, pointed out that obviously there are challenges
that exist within the community, but most of the people she had talked with are grateful that the
community is being considered,

James Akagi, Oak Ridge Police Chief, 108 Antioch Drive, Oak Ridge, stated that he has seen the
challenges of Scarboro in comparison to the rest of the city. When he examined the data, it bears out
that Scarboro is not a hostile community. He further stated that his wife works at the preschool, and he
would never advecate putting her in an area that was unsafe for her.

Camella Mitchell, 102 Bettis Lane, Cak Ridge, asked Councilmember Dodson what prevented him from
moving into Scarboro when he came to Oak Ridge. Councilmember Dodson stated that he had looked at
several houses and the home he chose just happened to become available. He had no pre-conceived
notions about crime or other negatives in Scarboro and would feel comfortable living there today. He
stated that the young people deserve an adequate facility in a great community. He further suggested
better communication with residents on issues affecting them in the future.

Mayor Pro Tem Chinn stated that he has spent a great deal of time in Scarboro and, on paper, the
Scarboro site is the best site. However, the City has not done a good job communicating regarding this
issue. He stated that he does not feel that the residents support this resolution at this point, and more
time needs to be taken to educate the residents regarding the benefits of locating the preschool in the
Scarboro community.

Stacy Cotton, 229 S. Dillard Avenue, Oak Ridge, stated that in order to boost communication efforts and
increase awareness, that it is necessary to knock on the doors of community residents because many do
not read the newspaper or utilize other media outlets.

Charlotte Boyd, 100 Carver Avenue, Oak Ridge, wanted to know the plans for Carver Avenue. Mayor
Gooch stated that there has been no decision related to Carver Avenue, and it is not included in the
resolution currently before Council. He stated that there will be discussion with the residents before any
decision is made regarding Carver Avenue,

Jerri Mitchell — 109 W. Pasadena Lane, Oak Ridge, stated that people are concerned about what is going
to happen and uneducated about what is going to happen. She also asked Council to postpone the vote
to allow for more education.

Michelle Robinson, formerty of Bettis Lane, Oak Ridge, expressed concern about mentally disabled
people in the Scarboro community who might get in trouble if they are walking down the street near the
school and a child is afraid.

The resolution was approved by board vote with Councilmembers Dodson, Hope, Smith, Vogel and
Mayor Gooch voting "Aye” and Mayor Pro Tem Chinn voting “No.” Councilmember Callison was absent.

ADJOURNMENT: 8:50 p.m,
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